
Capital Improvement Committee Meeting

1:00 p.m. - 2:00 p.m.

Whitney Administrative Complex, Bldg. G

2 Laura Avenue, Savannah, Georgia 31404

Agenda

1.

2.

Safety Briefing 

Call to Order                                                           Shawn A. Kachmar
3. Approval of July 16, 2019 Minutes                                         Shawn A. Kachmar
4. Approval of September 17, 2019 Agenda

Meeting Dates 
Shawn A. Kachmar

ESPLOST Revenues & Budget Larry Jackson6.

7. Operations Presentation                                 Vanessa Miller - Kaigler
A. Capital Projects Darrell Boazman

I. Projects Updates
II.Other Updates

Adjourn 

Bill Huttinga

8.

B. Parsons 

Campus Police 

Tuesday, September 17, 2019

5.
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Capital Improvement Committee Meeting Minutes 
Tuesday, July 16,2019

10:00AM -11:00 AM
2 Laura Avenue, Bldg. G

Savannah, GA 31404

BOE Staff Present:
Ann Levett, Superintendent of Schools 

Vanessa Miller-Kaigler,Deputy Superintendent-Chief Operations Officer

Dr. Shelia Garcia-Wilder, Chief of Schools 

Kurt Hetager, Chief of Public Affairs and Administrative Services Officer 

Darrell Boazman, Chief of ESPLOSTS and Capital Projects 

Larry Jackson, Chief Financial Officer 

Ramon Ray, Chief of Human Resources Officer 

Roger Roriex, Budget Analyst    

Marshall Withers, Director Internal Audit

Tiffany Lovezzola, Senior Internal Auditor

Davida Banks, Operations Technician  

Terry Alexander, Office Manager of Operations

Slade Hemly, Project Manager 

Peter Shonka, Project Manager 

Other Board Members Present:
Joe Buck, Board President 

Julie Wade, District 1

Cornelia Hall, District 3

Others in Attendance:
Bill Huttinga, Parsons 

Timothy Sparks, Parsons 

Sylvester Formey, Parsons and Vanguard   

Lorne George, Parsons

Brett Lundy, Parsons 

Irene Hines, District 5  

Capital Committee Members Present:
Shawn Kachmar, District 4 

Dr. David Bringman, District 6 
Tonia Howard-Hall, District 8
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Capital Improvement Committee Meeting Minutes

10:00AM -11:00 AM
2 Laura Avenue, Bldg. G

Savannah, GA 31404

Safety Briefing

Officer Ware provided the audience with a public safety briefing in the event of an emergency or an unexpected crisis within the facility. He 

identified all exit doors, fire extinguishers, and AED’s. 

Welcome/Introduction

July 16, 2019 the meeting of the Capital Improvement Committee was chaired by Mr. Kachmar and was called to order at 10:00 a.m. Mr. 

Kachmar welcomed the committee and other attendees.

Approval of the May 14, 2019, Minutes: Mrs. Hines moved; Mr. Kachmar seconded. The motion carried.

Approval of the July 16, 2019 Agenda: Mrs. Hines moved; Mr. Kachmar seconded. The motion carried. 

Meeting Dates

Mr. Kachmar: “On agenda item number five these are our meeting dates. Just as a reminder. We last meeting adopted our meeting dates for 

the year including today. The other two meetings for the We’ve had our Capital Improvements Committee for this year are going to be 

September 17, 2019 and November 19, 2019. Both at 10:00am here at Whitney. With that I will welcome Mr. Jackson on ESPLOST 

Revenues and Budget.”

ESPLOST Revenues & Budgets-Larry Jackson

Mr. Jackson: “Good morning. I will turn it over to Mr. Roriex who will do the Revenue portion of the presentation.”

Mr. Roriex: “Good morning everyone I will be giving the May Revenue Collection this morning.”

Click below to see the CIC July 16, 2019 presentation.

https://go.boarddocs.com/ga/sccs/Board.nsf/files/BDZNZK625E3B/$file/071619.CIC%20presentation.pdf

Tuesday, July 16, 2019

https://go.boarddocs.com/ga/sccs/Board.nsf/files/BDZNZK625E3B/$file/071619.CIC%20presentation.pdf
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Mr. Kachmar: “I’ll just point out that ESPLOST II tax collections continue to look good. Obviously, we have been planning both short 

term and long term for potential corrections in the economy. We are hoping for the best but planning for the worst, like we experienced 

with ESPLOST I.  Our current revenue collections are above trends, but if you extrapolate out the monthly collections it comes to 

about $390M in collections over the life of ESPLOST III...”

OPERATIONS PRESENTATIONS  

  

…

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: “Good morning all. We are a Team of 10. We are trending upward in regard to our revenue. We set this budget out 

four or five years ago, but what you have to be mindful of is the inflation rate that has to be factored in as well. We have been very 

transparent as it related to Capital Outlay dollars based on our enrollment where took a reduction. But we will continue to work with our 

State Representative Dr. Shubert who was here last week to make sure we can capitalize on as many of those opportunities related to 

capital outlay for our District. So, fortunately our revenues are up, but we are going to have to balance that piece with the inflation rate and 

increase of costs, construction, along with capital out lay. So, we all continue to monitor and work to be good stewards of the taxpayer’s 

dollars.” 

Click below to see the CIC July 16, 2019 presentation.

https://go.boarddocs.com/ga/sccs/Board.nsf/files/BDZNZK625E3B/$file/071619.CIC%20presentation.pdf

Mrs. Hall: “Are you saying if the labor market jobs are scare because everyone’s working, we wouldn’t put something out at that point 

we’d wait until the labor market is more hungry, and then put our projects out and that way it saves money because they’ll be hired for 

less?  Is that what you mean?

Mr. Boazman: “Well what we are saying is that when we go out and look at what is being put out there; we talk to the City. We talk to the 

County. If the market is being flooded at that particular time and we are putting something in that doesn’t impact learning then we will 

probably come to you and say, ‘From a strategic standpoint, it makes sense for us to wait until the market is better, because carpentry, 

masons and electrical, when scarce in sources, prices go up.” So, if we don’t need the facility at that point in time and it doesn’t impact 

learning then we would probably make that recommendation to push that out a little bit.”

Click below to see the CIC July 16, 2019 presentation.

https://go.boarddocs.com/ga/sccs/Board.nsf/files/BDZNZK625E3B/$file/071619.CIC%20presentation.pdf

Mrs. Wade: “So, are the local bids and the local Minority/Women and Business Enterprises (MWBE) bids; those are not duplicative of one 

another?”

Mr. Huttinga: “No.”

https://go.boarddocs.com/ga/sccs/Board.nsf/files/BDZNZK625E3B/$file/071619.CIC%20presentation.pdf
https://go.boarddocs.com/ga/sccs/Board.nsf/files/BDZNZK625E3B/$file/071619.CIC%20presentation.pdf
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Mrs. Wade: “So, how can you have…so of the seven bids we received for White Bluff demolition, all of them were local, four of them were local 

plus MWBE? How did you get…so for Jenkins portable demolition we had three bids, but it looks like we had two that were local and two that 

were local MWBE, which would be four total?”

Mr. Huttinga: “I’m sorry. I have a heading wrong there. That should just be MWBE. I’m sorry.”

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: “Because it was in the local category and the MWBE category. So, where it says local MWBE it should not read that. It should 

just read MWBE because if you are a local and if you fall into the MWBE category. So, say if I’m local and I’m a woman-owned business. Then 

you could count… what he did was count me as an example as a local. Then he would have counted me as a MWBE. Is that correct Bill?”

Mr. Huttinga: “Yes.”

Mrs. Wade: “So, it still doesn’t…okay so, there were three local bids or were there seven local bids?”

Mr. Huttinga: “There were a total of seven bids. Three of then were local contractors. Four of them were MWBE. I’m sorry I should have taken the 

local off.”

Mrs. Wade: “Take me down to Jenkins Portable Demolition. There are three total bids. Two are local.”

Mr. Huttinga: “Yup and two are MWBE.”

Mrs. Wade: “Why doesn’t that equal four?”

Mr. Huttinga: “Two of three were MWBE. Two of three were local. So, we have total. We have the total number of local and then we have the total 

number of MWBE numbers. We don’t have column two or column three.”

Mrs. Wade: “But the inference is there is one that was not local.”

Mr. Huttinga: “Right.”

Mr. Boazman: “That is correct.”

Mrs. Wade: “The inference in White Bluff Demolition there were three that were not local.”
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Mr. Huttinga: “There were four that were not local.

Mrs. Wade: “I have four local and MWBE. So, seven minus four is three.”

Mr. Huttinga: “We have MWBE’s that are not local.”

Mrs. Wade: “Oh okay. So, MWBE counts regardless of local.”

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: “Exactly where we have local MWBE as the header. The local board should come off too. So, the MWBE

Mr. Huttinga: 

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: “I had a question about that too. Where we have local MWBE as the header that local word should just come off 

and it should just be MWBE

Mr. Huttinga: “I’m sorry yes that should be right. There, are local and non- local.”

Mrs. Miller Kaigler: “When I took a look at it, it was just an over sight not to remove local from that category. We can count you in the 

local category or we can count you if you are a double.

Dr. Howard-Hall: “By having direct contracts would that have an impact on change orders? Would it reduce the number of change 

order? What advantage is it to have direct contracts?”

Mr. Huttinga: “Well yes. It potentially could because now you are dealing directly with the contractor, instead of through a 

subcontractor, but also the cost would be less because there isn’t that double mark-up as comes it comes up the line.”

Mrs. Boazman: “To mitigate that, I talked about our design guidelines… so we hold our architects pretty close to the guidelines and the 

quality piece. We talked about the CMA piece, where in these contracts we have eyes and ears out there looking the quality as things 

come in. So, basically we give then a tight scope of work and we hold them accountable for that.”

Mr. Kachmar: “Historically the District did a lot of see them at risk contracts. Not a lot of flexibility in our bidding. In the last five to 

eight years we mixed up how we award contracts. We’ve gotten more diligent on the front end about our design and managing that 

process. So, if you look at our change order of summaries that we’ve had the quarterly change over reports, nine out ten are owner 

request. That means we have looked at the plans and said you know what this isn’t big
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enough are owner we need something bigger here. Our folks have a done a great job at managing even the no see um at risk contract to 

minimize Change Orders. Change Orders ae not bad. They are inevitable if you don’t stay on top of them, they can get abusive. Take a look 

at our quarterly change order report. Most of them are our request. It’s not because we mismanaged the design, or we awarded the contract 

to somebody who purposely underbid and is now trying to recoup the profit.”

Mr. Huttinga: “Okay thank you. I will to clean up these columns.  I apologize for that. I do think it’s a good report. We do want to continue 

to add to it. But, on the bottom, obviously are some very important facts…”

Mrs. Hines: “Where are as far as the upper campus and lower campus? Are you still looking at trying to put a street in from the upper 

campus down to the lower campus, since they are all together now?”

Mr. Huttinga: “Yes. There is a driveway now from the lower to the upper. We will retain that drive. We are also going to make sure that we 

have a drive all the way around that facility. That’s probably meant from the front to the back. Yes we…”

Mrs. Hines: “When you say from the back you are referring to the lower campus because that’s what I’m talking about.”

Mr. Huttinga: “No. The Central Campus building; where the CTEA building is right now. There was no connection between the front of the 

building and the back of the building with the drive. That is going to be done. The lower campus does have a drive going to it yes.”

Mr. Kachmar: “I think she is talking about the old Scott Building.”

Mrs. Hines. “Yes.”

Mr. Huttinga: “The old Scott Building? Yes. Yes.”

Mrs. Hines: “So, we will have a passage? So, the bus no longer will have to go to Highway 80 and then come back around and to the lower 

campus?”

Mr. Huttinga: “The bus...”

Mr. Kachmar: “Is there a canal there?”

Mr. Huttinga: “There is a bridge going across there.”

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: “Temporarily when the City was working on the bridge, we had to reroute buses. There is a clear path from lower 

Woodville over by Scott up to the upper campus from the back. When we were under construction for the CTEA building, which you may 

be referring to; there was a construction road. That will become a permanent road from the front of the building to the back of the building.”
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Mrs. Hines: “When you say the back of the building you are referring to …”

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: “Woodville Tompkins. Currently you can move freely from lower Woodville across the bridge.”

Mrs. Hines: “It’s one lane.”

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: “Right. But it was temporarily closed when they did some work that was required on the bridge. But you can 

travel that route now.”

Mr. Kachmar: “So, are you saying we are going to have another…?”

Mr. Huttinga: “No. That’s…”

Mr. Kachmar: “That’s going to be the only access point?”

Mr. Huttinga: “No. That’s what Mrs. Kaigler was talking about. That will retain. We are retaining that yes.”

Mr. Kachmar: “Okay.”

Mrs. Hines: “Okay. Thank you.”

Dr. Howard-Hall: “This is probably more of ESPLOST /Board question and Mr. Kachmar eluded to this a couple of months ago… as 

far as the future plans for Woodville Tompkins as far as the growth. We realize that Tompkins is nestled in this neighborhood and 

there is only so much property there that you can actually work with. But with flash forward say twenty years from now, what do we 

see? How do we envision Woodville Tompkins as far as the lower Woodville is concerned or future plans for enrollment growth 

etc.?”

Mr. Kachmar: “I can tell you that I don’t think Mr. Huttinga can answer that question. I know Dr. Levett and Mrs. Miller-Kaigler. 

That’s a discussion point on the agenda for long-term planning. We’ve talked about that at previous CIC meetings. I don’t think any 

final recommendations have been made. But it’s part of the discussion point as we are looking at the entire west side.”

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: “Let me just say this publicly, often times we talk about our relationships with our governmental entities and 

you had a chance to look at the work that is progressing at 
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White Bluff ES. Because of the extreme heats that we are experiencing, sometimes it’s difficult to pour concrete when it’s as hot it 

is. So, we have need for what we refer to as ‘early pours.’  There is regulation that tells you when construction work can commence 

in neighborhoods and when it can’t just to be good neighbors.”

“So, we had a need. We reached out to the City and they were able to help us. We are going to make sure that we communicate with

the neighbors allowed us to deviate from that. So, it could not have happened without us reaching out to the City. The City working 

with us. Our Community Outreach Partners who are together. We work collaboratively. The City Manager, Pat Monahan was very 

helpful in that and along with Pete Shonka and his team. Peter, Slade and Doug all worked because we did not want to lose any

time. We worked together as a group. We can reach across governmental lines whenever there is a need.”

“I wanted to publicly thank the team for working together with the City; working with our Community Outreach Partners and thank 

the City for their support. We will be advising the Community when we need to come in with early pours because we want to keep 

the project on schedule. Often times when something is not going right, we want to put that on the table, but when it’s going right 

and working well, I think that it’s important that we thank them for their support of our projects.”

Mrs. Hines: “That’s the way it really should work, and we are happy to hear that.”

Click below to see the CIC July 16, 2019 presentation.

https://go.boarddocs.com/ga/sccs/Board.nsf/files/BDZNZK625E3B/$file/071619.CIC%20presentation.pdf

MAINTENANCE AND OPERATIONS

Mr. Kachmar: “We did a Facilities Assessment a little bit ago. I don’t know what the industry standard is for updating that. We 

have that assessment in place. Just keep in mind, I guess make a recommendation to us. Do we need? What’s the process for 

updating that? When do we…”?

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: “Actually, updating that, believe it or not, our interns, our student interns are highly qualified student 

interns. One has a drone license. Yes. So, he has been out flying. I came into the office the weekend of fourth of July. He was 

working. I said, ‘what are you doing?’ He said, ‘I’m out looking at the buildings.’ He was looking at roofs with the drone. The 

team has been working. We are doing a lot of updating ourselves right now. So, we are looking at some of those areas internally 

and will be making a decision if we need to complete a full one. But we are very please and fortunate to have skilled interns who 

are updating a lot of that data for us.  I just wanted to give you an update because that is kind of the direction, we have gone with 

the FCA.”

https://go.boarddocs.com/ga/sccs/Board.nsf/files/BDZNZK625E3B/$file/071619.CIC%20presentation.pdf
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Mr. Kachmar: “I just want to make sure that what we are doing meets State requirements. I don’t want the State to come back 

and say, ‘we need a stamp from somebody…’ you know.”

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: “You are correct. We will have those architect estimates when we put that local facilities plan together. So, 

we recognize that piece. We are making sure that we update that Facilities Conditions document because we do use that to help

us drive those decisions. Again, we will be bringing those data driven decisions back to you. Working with the Cabinet members 

from each of the units so they can start developing their long-term plans because we want to make sure that we are meeting those

academic needs when we prepare that document for your consideration.”

Mrs. Hall: “As always, I think that we need to do everything we can to let the public know about our Capital Team inhouse and

how that is saving us money. The other thing. The Solar project over at Gadsden. Is that completed? Have we celebrated that? I 

don’t think the public is aware what we have done?”

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: “You know that we were awarded another Green Ribbon at the National level as a result of that solar project

at Gadsden Elementary School. So, we are scheduled to be in Washington, D.C., I think on the 23rd or 25th of September to 

receive that. So, that solar project in effect, and you will hear more about that.”

Dr. Howard-Hall: “Yes. What does our maintenance project look like for…I see Mercer Middle School on here and Groves High 

School; we know that in three to four years it will be demolished. I’m not sure about Mercer Middle School and we have to 

ensure that provide the best quality for our service for our students while they are there. Since those buildings are quite dated 

how are we looking as far as maintaining those buildings for the next three years?”

Mr. Boazman: “So, right now we are evaluating, I believe it’s Mercer Middle School Media Center and so what we do…we 

talked about our Facilities Assessment. We go out and look at all of our facilities and if they need to be repaired, we go ahead

and repair them. If they need to be replaced, we make a recommendation ‘Let’s go ahead and replace them.’ So, every year we 

go out and do that assessment then we will bring those projects, if we need to move them forward, we bring them to the Board 

and say, ‘hey it is our engineering assessment that we move those projects forward’ but we never…in our assessment we take 

into consideration what the condition is and if we can repair it, we repair it and if it’s going to be over 50% of the replacement 

cost of the repair then we are going to recommend replacement.”

Dr. Howard-Hall: “Thank you.”

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: “As long as we have students in those facilities, we have to make sure it is conducive to the learning             

environment so, we have to balance that need and what the schedule is. We had the conversation about the Mercer Middle School   

roof; the piece that is over the Media 
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Center which runs the risk of jeopardizing equipment, and our catalogue books. We are going to go ahead and make that 

change.”

Dr. Levett: “Good morning everyone. I want to join all of you in thanking our Team for doing a great job of making sure that 

we are expending dollars as we should be and making sure that he public is aware of our attempts always to preserve quality 

and make sure that we are serving our community well and that our buildings will certainly last far beyond the time that we will

be sitting around this table. I want to also reiterate what Mr. Kachmar said, and I think does bear repeating, that we are not 

making decisions about ESPLOST IV projects based on what we think. We are basing those on the most current information 

that we have about the overall picture about the needs of our District. So, as we look at our building projects, those are based on 

the Facilities Condition Assessment. I’m happy that we had an opportunity to also remind people that those assessments are 

going on all the time.”

“Hopefully in August you will have an opportunity to meet, as you did last summer, our interns who are supremely talented. We

would like to see them at some point joint our Team and that they have done a tremendous job both last summer and this 

summer. So, thank you for the opportunity to share this information with you. We encourage you to forward any questions you 

that might have to us immediately. I’d also like to thank this opportunity to introduce to you our Chief of Schools, Dr. Sheila 

Garcia-Wilder, who has joined us just this week and we are happy to have her.”

Mrs. Hines: “I just want to throw this out. We are doing a great job with our movie production studio over at Thunderbolt. Let’s

see if we can use a couple more old schools for that. Thank you for bringing this to us. We acted on it. That’s wonderful. One 

other thing that I’d like to ask. I know we had at least one. But how many students do we have working on the Tiny Home 

Project?  I saw one on tv.”

Dr. Levett: “We have six students who worked on it consistently. It was our plan to bring those young people to you earlier, 

they were otherwise engaged. At least one of them graduated, but I think we have the others who are still in the District. We are 

very excited about the work they were able to do.”

Mrs. Hines: “Hopefully they can join our Team on day.”

Mr. Kachmar: “A few closing comments, if you came in late and didn’t sign in there is a sign in board somewhere. Please sign 

in. Number two, I will remind Board Members, if there are policy issues that you think we need to look at, if you get any 

comments from the community, let me know and we will schedule that into the agenda. Finally, the next meeting will be 

September 17, 2019 10:00 a.m. here and then the final meeting of the year is November 19, 2019 10:00 a.m. here. With that 

thank you for your time. 
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Click below to see the CIC July 16, 2019 presentation.

https://go.boarddocs.com/ga/sccs/Board.nsf/files/BDZNZK625E3B/$file/071619.CIC%20presentation.pdf

NEXT MEETING DATE 

Mr. Kachmar: “The next meeting is November 19, 2019 at 10:00 A.M. here.” 

ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Kachmar: “We are adjourned.” 

The meeting adjourned at 11:00 a.m.

https://go.boarddocs.com/ga/sccs/Board.nsf/files/BDZNZK625E3B/$file/071619.CIC%20presentation.pdf
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ESPLOST I: $293,508,961.49
(60 of 60 Months Received)

ESPLOST II: $335,539,372.22
(60 of 60 Months Received)

ESPLOST III: $7,103,763.54 for July 2019
$202,964,645.55

(31 of 60 Months Received)
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▪ Develop master list of annual contracts for general 
conditions and small construction

▪ Continue to self perform with a target savings goal of    
$6 million

▪ Strategic project scheduling and wise investment of 
capital funds with goal of $3.4 million in interest revenues

▪ Maximize capital outlay opportunities with a goal of $4 
million in Capital Outlay application receipts 

▪ Increase community focus and awareness of ESPLOST 
program
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▪ Beach HS Auditorium – delivery method: Design-Bid-

Build (DBB); awarded on budget

▪ New Hampstead K-8 – delivery method: Design- Bid-

Build (DBB); awarded on budget

▪ Local MWBE contractor was awarded Jenkins HS 

demolition contract

▪ Jenkins HS summer work – Self-performed,  included 

installation of modular classrooms completed

▪ Savannah HS CTAE Cosmetology Lab 

▪ ESPLOST Program remains on budget – cost 

containment 
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Project Entitlement

Shuman ES $   998,479

Bartlett MS $   609,916

Islands HS – Roof $   742,378

Henderson Formey – HVAC $1,240,253

Georgetown K-8 – HVAC $1,151,288

Hubert MS $   433,664

JG Smith ES $   379,456

Savannah HS Chiller & RTU $1,594,785

Savannah Arts HVAC $1,564,863

Total Application $8,715,082
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2017 – Application for new construction

2018 – Application for new construction

2019 – Application for modifications & renovations
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❑ +$26M - Updated ESPLOST, TAVT, and Interest 

Projections based on previous year collections

❑ +$10.6M - Unallocated funds by closing EII projects 

and collecting remaining Capital Outlay funds due on 

completed projects 

❑ FY21 Capital Outlay Application ready for Board 

approval
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Project Number of 

Bids

Local 

Bids

WMBE 

Bids

White Bluff Demolition 7 3 4

White Bluff Construction 5 1 -

Islands Athletic Complex 3 1 -

Jenkins Portable Demolition 3 2 2

Jenkins Building Demolition 3 1 1

Jenkins Phase I Sitework 3 2 1

Savannah HS – Culinary Arts 4 1 3

Windsor Forest HS – CTAE Lab 3 1 3

Marshpoint HVAC 3 2 -

Johnson HVAC 2 2 -

Beach HS Auditorium 7 4 1

New Hampstead K-8 4 1 -
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$2,391,112 of direct contracts issued to design, 

construction and management local WMBE to date

$56,792,730 of direct contracts issued to local design, 

construction, and management contractors to date
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Team:

A/E: Buckley & Associates  (Savannah, GA)

Contractor: TQ Construction, Inc. (Metter, GA)

CMA: Brownstone (Savannah, GA)  

Status: Construction

Masonry Walls; Steel, M&E Roughin
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Team:

A/E: HGB (Savannah, GA) 

CM Pre-Construction: JE Dunn (Savannah, GA) 

Status: Bid/Construction

Sitework/drive to low, on-going

JE Dunn bidding building/GMP
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Team:

A/E: Perkins and Will    

Contractor : CPPI (Savannah, GA) 

Status: Design

Pre-construction meetings

Mobilize and start work
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Team:

Master Planner: Cogdell & Mendrala (Savannah, GA) 

Architect: TBD

Status: Pre-Design

Masterplan completed

Architect award – finalize contract
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Team:

Civil Engineer: Thomas & Hutton (Savannah, GA) 

Contractor: Lavender  (Statesboro, GA)  

CMA: Polote  (Savannah, GA) 

Status: Construction

Fieldhouse construction, grandstands, lights

prep for sprinturf

2000 Seats  I  $6,142,466
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2000 Seats  I  $6,142,466
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Team:

A/E: J.W. Robinson (Atlanta, GA) 

Contractor: TBD

CMA: Pat Mathis (Savannah, GA) 

Status: Design

Mobilize start construction

Additional parking
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Team:

A/E: Buckley and Associates (Savannah, GA) 

Contractor: TBD

CMA: Polote Corporation (Savannah, GA) 

Status: Design

Phase construction

Additional parking/site work

Additional cost
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Current project photos – separate file

• White Bluff ES replacement 

• Islands Athletic Complex

• Jenkins HS replacement 




